
 

          May 11, 2018 

Mardi Klevs, Chief  
Chemicals Management Branch 
Land and Chemicals Division 
US EPA, Region 5 
77 W Jackson 
Chicago, IL 60604 
 
Tricia Mitchell, Manager  
Great Lakes Harmful Pollutants 
Environment and Climate Change Canada 
4905 Dufferin Street 
Toronto, ON M3H 5T4 
 
(Transmission by email) – resubmitted with list of supporting organizations May 28, 2018 

Dear Ms. Klevs and Ms. Mitchell, 

We are providing these comments, including on behalf of National Wildlife Federation,  

Canadian Environmental Law Association, and Toxics Free Great Lakes Network, on the draft 

binational strategy under Annex 3 of the Great Lakes Water Quality Agreement (GLWQA) – 

Binational Strategy for Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs) Risk Management (March 

2018, hereafter “PBDE Strategy”). We are offering several general observations and 

recommendations to the Parties on the PBDE Strategy, as summarized below. 

1) A binational commitment to eliminate PBDEs requires Great Lakes Basin-specific actions and 

targets. 

The proposed binational strategy on PBDEs outlines limited actions to address PBDEs levels in 

the Great Lakes beyond the measures that have already been committed on PBDEs by each 

country.  It is also important that U.S. and Canada outline expected reduction targets for PBDEs 

in contrast to the current approach to outline intended measures.  Without targets the ability 

to indicate successful and effective actions on PBDEs would be difficult to achieve.  

2) Timelines are needed to ensure progress and accountability regarding proposed actions. 

The PBDE Strategy does not include timelines associated with activities proposed, noting "While 

the GLWQA does not provide timelines for strategy implementation, the strategy should be 

reviewed periodically. Please note that during the time frame of re-evaluation, no new 

chemical nominations will be accepted." (Introduction of the strategy, p. 1). It is not clear what 

is meant by “no new chemical nominations” will be considered and for what period of time 

(“during the time frame of evaluation.”) Does this mean that everything is on hold including all 
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nominations for new chemicals of mutual concern (CMCs)? This is a disconcerting prospect. In 

addition, we argue that even though the GLWQA does not outline timelines in the measures to 

be considered, regular reporting is required, and having timelines would obviously help in 

assessing progress through Strategy implementation. 

3) A binational commitment to pollution prevention actions is needed. 

Table A in the PBDE Strategy references tracking pollution prevention efforts, but the focus is 

on the U.S. side (including via the Toxics Release Inventory), and no parallel efforts are 

proposed through the analogous National Pollutant Release Inventory (NPRI) in Canada.  There 

is a role for pollution prevention activities to address gaps in management strategies.  In 

Canada, PBDEs are prohibited for import, manufacture, use, sale and offer for sale of PBDEs, 

and products containing them. However, the regulation does not cover products that contain 

PBDEs when they are incidentally present or apply to manufactured items.  Pollution 

prevention activities that could be undertaken should include consideration of the full life cycle 

of PBDEs in manufactured items to assess alternatives and apply informed substitution. 

In general, pollution prevention efforts (and tracking thereof) should be binational, including as 

part of the broader commitment to achieve virtual elimination of PBDEs (as well as interim 

reduction goals).  

4) The Parties need to highlight resource needs to carry out Annex 3 activities. 

The PBDE Strategy notes that through the GLWQA, “…the Parties’ respective obligations are 

subject to the appropriation of funds in accordance with their respective procedures." 

(Introduction section, page 1). Given the binational commitment the Parties have made 

through the GLWQA to address Great Lakes threats, including chemicals of mutual concern, it is 

important that the Parties highlight the importance of funding programs to meet objectives of 

the GLWQA. As with other CMC strategy documents, the PBDE Strategy lists regulatory and 

non-regulatory programs the Parties can pursue to meet objectives, and it is reasonable to 

ensure that those making decisions related to authorizing and appropriating funds recognize 

the importance of funding programs addressing PBDEs (and other CMCs in the Great Lakes 

Basin). 

5)  Potential regulatory actions should consider recent relevant actions. 

The PBDE Strategy appropriately calls for review and issuance (or update) of federal regulations 

addressing PBDEs in both countries (Table A). However, the Strategy should include reference 

to additional recent actions in both countries that can support such activities. For example, the 

U.S. Consumer Products Safety Commission announced in September 2017 it would initiate a 

rulemaking under the Federal Hazardous Substances Act to consider banning non-reactive, non-

polymeric halogenated flame retardants in four classes of consumer products, as well as 

convene a Chronic Hazard Advisory Panel under the Consumer Product Safety Act. Even if the 
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proposed actions may mainly effect other flame retardant chemicals, it is important to include 

such actions in the broader scope of regulatory activities that can be pursued in addressing 

PBDEs and other flame retardant chemicals in the Great Lakes.  

In addition, the Strategy references recent activities under the U.S. Toxic Substances Control 

Act (TSCA). We recommend the Strategy include more information on two issues currently 

underway under TSCA – the potential for development of a rule prohibiting the manufacture of 

any of the three commercial PBDE mixtures (given the phase-out commitment was only made 

by individual companies previously involved in such production), as well as more specific 

information on the status of the use and exposure assessment of decaBDE (described on p. 8). 

For Canada, further regulatory work is needed under the Canadian Environmental Protection 

Act (CEPA), including addressing the end of life management of products containing PBDEs. 

6) Ensure surveillance and monitoring is sufficient to capture ongoing PBDE trends. 

The Strategy reviews recent surveillance and monitoring work, including data showing general 

declining PBDE trends in Great Lakes biota, and generally at levels below health thresholds. In 

addition, the Strategy recommends that regular monitoring be replaced with “targeted 

surveillance” (p. 7). While we appreciate the importance of efficient expenditure of resources, 

we believe ongoing monitoring of PBDEs should be continued in many locations (to verify 

continuing progress), while also expanding the scope of monitoring to current use flame 

retardant chemicals of concern. Parties should keep in mind the potential uncertainties or 

changes involving PBDEs in the environment, including around poorly characterized sources, 

unexpected stabilization or even increase in levels in some areas (and understanding why levels 

are elevated in certain fish species or regions), and new information (e.g. regarding more 

susceptible populations) that may indicate potentially greater hazard than previously 

understood. 

7) Ensure broader approaches are considered as part of programs to reduce PBDEs. 

Even though the Strategy is focused on PBDEs, for which manufacturing in the U.S. has been 

phased out following voluntary agreements with manufacturers, it is still important to consider 

the broader context of chemical flame retardant use, including flammability standards and the 

extent to which they have contributed to ongoing use of specific flame retardants.  The issue of 

considering the potential for alternative standards, as well as the importance of alternative 

approaches to meeting flammability requirements, have been noted in other recent 

publications, including the recent report by the IJC Water Quality Board, Addressing 

Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers in the Great Lakes Basin: Searching for Solutions to Key 

Challenges (2017), which should be cited in the Strategy.  A number of flammability standards 

developed (which may essentially lead to use of problematic chemicals, even if actual 

flammability benefits are not always clear) have created substantial barriers in efforts to avoid 

the use of toxic flame retardant chemicals despite alternative approaches to achieve fire safety. 
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8) Assess potential to revisit standards and approach to products, including in light of 

international agreements and programs. 

The Parties should consider standards and frameworks used in international programs, and the 

extent to which domestic standards could be adjusted (i.e., more protective) as appropriate. In 

addition, the Strategy should address the issue of PBDE-containing products already in use in 

the GL basin, as well as the issue of preventing PBDE-containing products from import into the 

basin. In addition, the Strategy should emphasize the  value in redesigning products so that the 

need for flame retardant chemicals is reduced or even eliminated, and products sold in the 

basin that contain PBDEs should be labeled as an educational tool and warning for government, 

industrial, commercial, and residential consumers.  

9) Miscellaneous comments. 

We have several miscellaneous comments on other aspects of the PBDE Strategy, as noted 

below. 

Nomenclature: The PBDE Strategy generally uses consistent nomenclature for PBDEs, but 

authors should double-check. For example, the report generally uses “decaBDE” in reference to 

the fully chlorinated congener, though there is at least one exception. Also note on page 2 the 

use of “decabromodiphenyl ethers” for decaBDE, where the term should be singular (“ether”), 

given reference here is to the single congener rather than the commercial mixture. 

Table 4: The table should include specific terms for permissible levels where appropriate (i.e., 

whether regulatory thresholds or voluntary guidelines (such as Threshold Limit Values). In 

addition, the authors should clarify language – i.e., for the AIHA air guidelines, it is not clear if 

the guidelines specifically reference PBDEs on airborne dust, or simply total PBDEs in the air 

(even if a substantial fraction of the PBDEs may be associated with particles).  

Furthermore, the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) minimal risk levels 

(MRLs) should be separately identified in the third column – i.e., whether considering inhalation 

exposure or ingestion exposure. In addition, the MRLs should be verified – i.e., the ATSDR 

Toxicological Profile for Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers (PBDEs) identifies MRLs in some cases 

for “lower brominated” BDEs, rather than specific congeners or commercial mixtures. And in at 

least one case, the MRL for such BDEs (for intermediate duration oral exposure) is not reflected 

in Table 4 – and the value is well below any value listed. 

In summary, we appreciate the opportunity to provide these comments on the PBDE Strategy. 

As we noted last year in comments on two earlier strategy documents (addressing PCBs and 

HBCD), it is important that these early strategy documents set the right tone for activities to be 

undertaken to meet objectives for chemicals of mutual concern under the Great Lakes Water 

Quality Agreement. We believe addressing the comments above can result in actions more 
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likely to address ongoing concerns with polybrominated diphenyl ethers in the Great Lakes 

Basin. 

Sincerely, 

 

Fe de Leon, MPH 

Researcher and Paralegal 

Canadian Environmental Law Association 

Email: deleonf@cela.ca, Telephone: 416-960-2284 Ext 7223 

 

 

Michael Murray, Ph.D. 
Staff Scientist 
National Wildlife Federation, Great Lakes Regional Center 
Co-Chair, Toxics Free Great Lakes Network 
Email: murray@nwf.org, Telephone: 734-887-7110 
 

 
John Jackson 
Co-Chair, Toxics Free Great Lakes Network 
Email: jjackson@web.ca, Telephone: 519-744-7503 
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SUPPORTING ORGANIZATIONS (submitted May 28, 2018) 
 
Alliance for the Great Lakes [Great Lakes (Headquartered in Illinois)] 
Molly M. Flanagan, Vice President, Policy 
Email: mflanagan@greatlakes.org; Telephone: 312-939-0838 
 
Benedictine Sisters of Erie PA [Pennsylvania] 
Pat Lupo, OSB Environmental Education and Advocacy 
Email: plupo@neighborhoodarthouse.org; Telephone: 814-490-3108 
 
Save Our Sky Blue Waters [Minnesota] 
Lori Andresen, President 
Email: andres01@charter.net; Telephone: 218-340-2451 
 
Citizens Environment Alliance of Southwestern Ontario [Ontario] 
Derek Coronado, Coordinator 
Email: dcoronado@cogeco.net; Telephone: 519-973-1116 
 
Citizens' Resistance at Fermi 2 (CRAFT) [Michigan] 
Jessie Collins, co-chair 
Email: shutdownfermi@gmail.com; Telephone: 313-286-3827 
 
Clean Wisconsin [Wisconsin] 
Ezra Meyer, Water Resources Specialist 
Email: emeyer@cleanwisconsin.org; Telephone: 608-251-7020, ext. 20 
 
Environmental Defence Canada [Ontario] 
Muhannad Malas, Toxics Program Manager 
Email: mmalas@environmentaldefence.ca; Telephone: 416-323-9521 
 
FLOW (For Love Of Water) [Michigan] 
Liz Kirkwood, J.D., Executive Director 
Email: liz@flowforwater.org; Telephone: 231-944-1568 (office) / 570-872-4956 (cell) 
 
Friends of the Detroit River 
Tricia Blicharski 
Email: blicharskifdr@gmail.com; Telephone: 734-288-3889 
 
Friends of the Earth Canada [Ontario] 
Beatrice Olivastri, CEO 
Email: beatrice@foecanada.org; Telephone: 613-241-0085 
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Georgian Bay Association [Ontario] 
Rupert Kindersley, Executive Director 
Email: rkindersley@georgianbay.ca; Telephone: 416-485-5103 (office) / 416-985-7378 (cell)  
 
Holy Spirit Missionary Sisters, USA-JPIC [Illinois] 
Sr. Rose Therese Nolta, SSpS - Justice and Peace Coordinator 
Email: jpicssps@yahoo.com; Telephone: 847-441-0126 ext. 1609 
 
Illinois Council of Trout Unlimited [Illinois] 
Edward L Michael, Government Affairs Committee Chair 
Email: Michaeled223@comcast.net; Telephone: 847-831-4159 
 
Great Lakes Committee – Izaak Walton League [Ohio] 
Rick Graham, Chair of Great Lakes Committee – Izaak Walton League 
Email: Rick.Graham@ohiostatebuckeyes.com; Telephone: 419-465-2283 
 
Headwaters Chapter - Izaak Walton League [Ohio]  
Ivan J Hack Jr, President 
Email: conservationi3@sbcglobal.net; Telephone: 440-897-3855 
 
Wisconsin Division - Izaak Walton League of America [Wisconsin] 
George Guyant, President 
Email: gguyant@gmail.com; Telephone: 715-824-2405 
 
Ingersoll District Nature Club [Ontario] 
Sheila Fleming, President 
Email: Sheila.fleming@lawsonresearch.com; Telephone: 519-485-2645  
 
Junction Coalition [Ohio] 
Alicia Smith, Director & Community Liaison 
Email: junctionfunction419@gmail.com; Telephone: 419-215-9243 
 
Lake Ontario Waterkeeper, a Swim Drink Fish initiative [Ontario]  
Mark Mattson, President & Waterkeeper 
Email: mark@swimdrinkfish.ca; Telephone: 416-861-1237 
 
Minnesota Division Izaak Walton League of America [Minnesota] 
Noreen Tyler, Office Administrator / Craig Sterle, President 
Email: ikes@minnesotaikes.org; Telephone: 651-221-0215 
 
Nature Abounds [US National Organization (based in Pennsylvania)] 
Melinda Hughes, President 
Email: melinda@natureabounds.org; Telephone: 814-765-1453 
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Ontario Headwaters Institute [Ontario] 
Andrew McCammon, Executive Director 
Email: andrew@ontarioheadwaters.ca; Telephone: 416-231-9484 
 
Ontario Rivers Alliance [Ontario] 
Linda Heron, Chair 
Email: LindaH@OntarioRiversAlliance.ca; Telephone: 705-866-1677 
 
Ottawa Riverkeeper | Garde-rivière des Outaouais [Ontario] 
Meredith Brown, Riverkeeper 
Email: mbrown@ottawariverkeeper.ca; Telephone: 613-321-1120 ext. 1002 
 
The Oxford Coalition for Social Justice [Ontario] 
Bryan Smith, Chair 
Email: bryasmit@oxford.net; Telephone: 519-456-5270 
 
Prevent Cancer Now [Ontario] 
Meg Sears PhD, Chair 
Email: Meg@PreventCancerNow.ca; Telephone: 613-832-2806 (office) / 613-297-6042 (cell) 
 
Quill Plains (Wynyard) Chapter, Council of Canadians [Saskatchewan] 
Elaine Hughes, Chair 
Email: tybach.1933@sasktel.net; Telephone: 306-323-4901  
 
Religious Coalition for the Great Lakes [Wisconsin] 
Irene Senn, Coordinator 
Email: imbsenn@gmail.com; Telephone: 414-339-9259 
 
Saint John Citizens Coalition for Clean Air [New Brunswick] 
Gordon W Dalzell, Chairperson 
Email: dalmar@nbnet.nb.ca; Telephone: 506-696-3510 
 
Save The River / Upper St. Lawrence Riverkeeper [New York] 
Lee Willbanks, Executive Director / Riverkeeper 
Email: Riverkeeper@savetheriver.org; Telephone: 315-686-2010 
 
Superior Rivers Watershed Association [Wisconsin] 
Tony Janisch, Executive Director 
Email: janisch@superiorrivers.org; Telephone: 715-682-2003 
 
Tip of the Mitt Watershed Council [Michigan] 
Grenetta Thomassey, Watershed Policy Director 
Email: grenetta@watershedcouncil.org; Telephone: 231-347-1181 
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Wastewater Education 501(c)3 [Michigan]  
Dendra J. Best. Executive Director 
Email: info@wastewatereducation.org; Telephone: 231-233-1806 
 
WaterLegacy [Minnesota] 
Paula G. Maccabee, J.D., Advocacy Director and Counsel 
Email: paula@waterlegacy.org, Telephone: 651-646-8890 
 
Windsor on Watch (WOW) [Ontario] 
Jim Brophy, Board member 
Email: jimbrophy@yahoo.com; Telephone: 519-735-2944 
 
WHEN - Women’s Heathy Environments Network [Ontario] 
Cassie Barker, Executive Director 
Email: cassie@womenshealthyenvironments.ca; Telephone: 416-928-0880 
 
INDIVIDUAL 
 
Dr. Gail Krantzberg 
Professor 
Engineering and Public Policy Program, 
Booth School of Engineering Practice and Technology 
McMaster University 
Email: krantz@mcmaster.ca; Telephone: 905-525-9140 ext. 22153 
 
INTERNATIONAL  
 
NGO Carbone Guinée [Guinea] 
Ibrahima Sory SYLLA 
Email: IBSORYSYLLA@CARBONEGUINEE.ORG; Telephone: 00224622048716 
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